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Dear Ms Barker,

HOLDING OBJECTION to Outline application for new settlement of 1075 dwellings, together with associated works at Heyford Park, Camp Road, Upper Heyford, Bicester.
Thank you for consulting the Berks, Bucks & Oxon Wildlife Trust (BBOWT) on the above application. I wish to register a holding objection to the application on behalf of BBOWT, on the grounds that the proposal is likely to have a significant negative impact on a County Wildlife Site (CWS) and Ecologically Important Landscape (EIL), and will fail to deliver biodiversity benefits, it is therefore contrary to national and local planning policy.

I am satisfied with the proposals for continued grazing of the grassland to maintain its biodiversity interest both within and outside of designated sites. However, there is still a potential indirect impact of the proposed development on ground nesting birds in the CWS and EIL, arising from increased recreational pressure and the presence of domestic animals. I have liaised with Craig Blackwell, County Ecologist, and understand that he has similar concerns. 
I am disappointed to find that initial proposals put forward by the applicant to scarify areas of the runway and restore to calcareous grassland appear to have now been removed from the proposal. This was originally described by the applicant as a mechanism to achieve a positive ecological impact; as this will not be delivered and no alternative has been put forward, I do not believe that the development will deliver the biodiversity enhancements described in PPS9.

I also have concerns about the Base Management Plan put forward by the applicant, which provides little detail. I believe these concerns reflect those of Craig Blackwell, and I support his request for both a Construction Environment Management Plan and a more detailed Wildlife Management Plan overseen by a Management Committee in order to ensure the protection and long term positive management of the CWS and EIL.
It would appear that the assessment of impacts on protected species and proposed mitigation is satisfactory; however this should be confirmed with Natural England prior to determination of the application.

In conclusion, we wish to register a holding objection until further information can be provided with regard to how disturbance to ground nesting birds in the CWS and EIL will be avoided. We support the request made by the County Ecologist for a detailed CEMP and Wildlife Management Plan overseen by a Management Committee. Further to this, we believe the Council should ensure that the development delivers biodiversity enhancements in line with PPS9, and in accordance with the NERC Duty.

I hope that these comments are useful; should you wish to discuss any of the points raised, please do not hesitate to get in touch.

Yours sincerely,

Rebecca Willetts

Conservation Officer (Oxon)



beccywilletts@bbowt.org.uk

